
Rumor has it, Tim Fenske ’79G, ’84G, alumnus and adjunct instructor in the   
 sociology department, has one of the largest academic files in the Registrar’s 

Office at John Carroll University. That’s because Fenske loves to learn. As a student at 
Carroll from 1976 to 1994, he completed 112 credit hours and earned a master’s in 
education, a master’s in human services, a certificate of Advanced Studies in Religious 
Education/Religious Studies, and a post-masters program in chemical dependency. 

“I learned that education is an adventure for life,” 
Fenske says. But he didn’t always feel that way. 
Catholic educated, including Padua Franciscan High 
School in Parma, Ohio, Fenske says his primary and 
high school years were difficult for him. He was 
painfully introverted, lacked self-confidence, had a 
terrible fear of failure, and tested poorly. 

That all changed, Fenske says, during his junior 
year in college. “I was meeting with a philosophy 
professor, having a great conversation, and he said, 
‘Tim, what are you going to do with the rest of your life?’ I said, “I really don’t know. 
I’m not the smartest person in the world. I have trouble with school sometimes, but I 
thought I might want to teach.

“He stopped me and said, ‘Why don’t you try? I’d have you as a teacher!’”

It was a life-changing moment. Fenske took the advice to heart. He earned his 
teaching certificate in secondary education with his undergraduate degree in 
sociology from Quincy College in Illinois. Next stop: his first graduate school, Catholic 
Theological Union in Chicago, where he earned a master’s in theology studies. 

Magis 

—continued on page 3

INSIDE:
Magis Welcomes New 
Members

Yearend Giving

Faculty Spotlight
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       —Tom Fenske ’79G,’84G
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Grateful Alumnus and Instructor 
paves way for others

Tim Fenske ’79G, ’84G, center, celebrates his induction into the Magis Legacy Society  
in October with 15 family members. Fenske says it was the best day of his life.



Magis Legacy Society Welcomes Newest 
Members (and Football Players!)

About 70 John Carroll alumni, family, friends, and guests  
 attended the Magis Liturgy and Awards Brunch 

October 7. The University holds the annual event to 
welcome new Magis members and to thank all members for 
their generosity in making provisions for John Carroll in 
their estates.

Prior to the brunch, Rev. Robert L. Niehoff, S.J., president 
of JCU, served as celebrant, and Rev. Bernie McAniff, S.J., 
served as homilist at the Magis Mass—this year combined 
with Homecoming Mass. Fr. Niehoff also presented Magis 
Legacy Society medallions to the four (of 24) new members 
who attended brunch, including: Rev. Don Cozzens, 
Timothy Fenske ’79G, ’84G, Dorothy Poland ’52, and Nancy 

Cunningham Benacci ’77 who was inducted last year, but 
unable to attend then. The names of all this year’s new 
members are highlighted on pages 3-5.

Jane Evans, assistant athletic director, External Operations, 
was keynote speaker and provided highlights of the JCU 
football trip to Ireland. About a dozen members of the 
team attended the brunch to share stories about their trip 
of a lifetime, including: Kevin Cope ’15, Anthony D’Aurizio 
’13, D.J. Debick ’13 (captain), Marty Gibbons ’15, Dequan 
Grobsmith ’13, Ethan Jones ’13, Mike Locke ’13 (captain), 
Ben Madden ’13 (captain), Luke McCall ’15, Michael Micca 
’13, Mark Myers ’15, Lane Robilotto ’13, and Robert Schmitz 
’13 (captain).
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—continued on page 4

After graduation, he returned to Cleveland to 
teach high school. At the same time, he started 
taking classes at John Carroll, where “the light 
bulb went on,” he says. For the first time, I 
learned how to learn and how to study, thanks to 
the fine students, teachers, and advisors here.

“I appreciated the advice, the encouragement, 
and the personal attention of the faculty: 
Alexander Feldvebel, Jim Dague, Lee Hoover, 
Sally Wertheim, Nancy Taylor, and so many 
more—and that’s just in the education 
department!”

Another dream came true in 1992, when he 
was invited to teach a course in the sociology 
department by Phyllis (Penny) Harris, Ph.D., 
department chair. He has been an adjunct 
instructor ever since.

“I think I’m very successful at teaching, because 
I know what it’s like to struggle with courses. I 
know what it’s like to not know what you want to 
do. I know what it’s like to go to teachers and ask 
for help,” he adds.

In gratitude for his John Carroll experiences, 
Fenske has generously established an endowed 
scholarship at the University. The recipient 
must be a sociology major entering his or her 
senior year that has shown the most academic 
improvement, must meet certain other 
criteria, and will be selected by a panel of 
sociology faculty.

In recognition of his gift to the University, 
Fenske was inducted in October into the Magis 
Legacy Society, which celebrates individuals who 
have made provisions for John Carroll University 
in their estates.

He says his years at Carroll have deepened his 
faith and have taught him beyond measure. “It’s 
important to use your talents. It’s important to 
spread the Gospel, and you do that through 
helping people learn to help themselves,” 
Fenske says.

 — Marcia Aghajanian

Grateful Alumnus and Instructor 
Paves Way for Others
—continued from page 1
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Magis Legacy Society

Mr. and Mrs. George A. Alaimo ‘88
Charles R.† and Marion Allen
Michael Gladstone and Mary  

Allen-Gladstone ‘82, ‘91G
Mr. and Mrs. Peter K. Anagnostos
Anonymous
Leo J. ‘37† and Mary Alice Arbeznik
Mr. Robert H. Arnold
Ms. Mildred P. Bach†
Dr. Francis V. Baldo†
Mr. Donald D. Barner†
Mr. and Mrs. Richard J. Barrett ‘53
Dr. Thomas J. Barrett ‘45†
John ‘96 and Kristen ‘97 Bartels
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas V. Basehart ‘59
Mr. Stuart R. Bauder and  

Mrs. Debra Miesfeldt
Mr. Charles A. Beringer III ‘75†
Mr. and Mrs. Michael A. Bernatovicz ‘60
Mr. and Mrs. Jack R. Bertges ‘72
William C. Bloomstine ‘54
Mr. and Mrs. Michael P. Bobinski ‘71
Mrs. Frances G. Bodnar
James A.† and Mary† Bohannon
Mr. and Mrs. James C. Boland ‘62
Ms. Sandra M. Bonnot
Estate of Janet Boockoff
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph A. Botsko ‘53
Mr. and Mrs. Frank J. Brady Jr. ‘70
Jack ‘56 and Mary Jane ‘91, ‘94G Breen
Charles R. ‘39† and Mary Ann † Brennan 
James T. Breslin ‘40†
Mr. and Mrs. Donald C. Brichford ‘75
Dr. and Mrs. Arthur C. Brickel Jr. ‘62
Thomas F. ‘55† and Patricia Bridgman
Ms. Betty Brossmann

Magis Legacy Society members invest  
in University‘s future
The Magis Legacy Society was formed to recognize and 
remember those who have included John Carroll University in 
their estate plans through bequests, trusts, annuities, insurance, 
or other types of planned or deferred gifts. “Magis” is a Latin 
word meaning “more.” It is one of the Jesuit ideals: to do more 
than the ordinary for the greater good.

We thank the Magis membership for remembering the University 
in this extraordinarily generous way.  These gifts not only express 
their commitment to John Carroll, but are an investment in the 
University‘s future and in the future of our students.  

Mr. and Mrs. Edward F. Bugner, 
CPA ‘73

Mr. and Mrs. Robert A. Burkhart ‘51
Mr. Milan G. Busta ‘43
Mr. and Mrs. Allen P. Caine ‘56
Dr. Claire A. CaJacob ‘78
John J. ‘49† and Joyce† Callahan
Kenneth R. ‘50† and Jeremy† 

Callahan
John L. ‘58 † and Margaret 

Callinan
Mr. John and Mrs. Geri Campbell
Mr. Leonard J. Capoziello
Peter A. Carfagna and  

Rita Murphy Carfagna
Mr. Stephen P. Carlino ‘79
Mr. John R. Carpenter†
Mrs. Hazelmarie Carrabine
Mr. and Mrs. Donald F. Carroll ‘51
John F. Carson Jr. ‘54† and  

Audrey Carson
Mrs. Catherine Cavagna
Dr. Barbara A. Chambers ‘68G
Mr. and Mrs. Richard B. Chelko ‘80
Dr. and Mrs. Verghese J. Chirayath
Dr. Russell T. Church
Dr. Alfred J. Cianflocco ‘72 and  

Ms. Mary Anne Garvey ‘77
Dr. Richard W. Clancey ‘54†
Mr. Robert J. ‘43† and Loretta† 

Cleary
Mr. Philip R. Collins ‘63
Ms. Rosemary Conners ‘73G
John M. ‘54† and Mary Kate† 

Connery 
Dr. and Mrs. John P. Conomy ‘60



James P. ‘50† and Catherine† Conway
Mr. Tom Conway
Mrs. Rita Conway†
Drs. William and Kim Cook ‘64
William H. Coyne ‘48†  

and Margaret Coyne
The Hon. and Mrs. William J. Coyne ‘57
Rev. Donald B. Cozzens
David and Joan ‘72 Crockett
Joseph Csaszar ‘67
Mr. John J. Csurilla ‘51
Mr. Anthony N. Culicchia ‘64†
Daniel and Virginia ‘71 Cullinan
Edward ‘47 and Mary Cunneen†
Nancy Cunningham Benacci ‘77
Dr. and Mrs. James F. Curran ‘54
Mr. and Mrs. Donald J. Dailey
Mr. Howard P. Dallas†
Ruth Dancyger ‘66G
Gene G. ‘59 † and C. Joanne Danoff
Ms. Frances David ‘50G†
Mr. and Mrs. Richard C. De Blasio‘71 
Mr. Richard D. Deems†
Mr. Albert J. DeGulis ‘56
Robert C. ‘42† and Donna Devlin
Pierre ‘43† and Margaret ‘81G Diemer
James Dillhoefer ‘53
Col. and Mrs. Arthur C. Dister ‘55
Mr. and Mrs. John F. Donahue
Mr. J. Bruce † and Patricia Donaldson
Mr. and Mrs. Edward J. Donnelly ‘75
Bill ‘83 and Sue ‘84 Donnelly
Ms. Helen M. Dougherty ‘66G
Lawrence M.† and Florence Druckenbrod
F. William† and Angela† Dugan
Mr. Thomas J. Dunnigan ‘43†
Mr. Michael A. Dwyer ‘37†
Dr. William B. Dwyer ‘44
Mr. and Mrs. William H. Edwards Jr. ‘68
Mr. Richard D. Ennen ‘51†
Douglas Ennis ‘93 and  

Sandra Ringelstetter-Ennis
Mr. and Mrs. Michael D. Evans ‘62
Dr. and Mrs. Charles J. Farrell ‘59
Mr. and Mrs. Larry E. Faulhaber ‘55
Mr. and Mrs. Umberto P. Fedeli ‘82
Col. (Ret) and Mrs. Salvatore R.  

Felice, USAR ‘57
Mr. Timothy J. Fenske ‘79G, ‘84G
Mr. and Mrs. J. Donald FitzGerald ‘51
Mr. and Mrs. Richard A. Flasck ‘63
Drs. Thomas and Valerie Flechtner
Dr. and Mrs. Richard K. Fleischman Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Franz J. Forster ‘60
Mr. Gerald F. Franklin ‘44
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel J. Frate ‘83
Mr. and Mrs. William W. Frett ‘54
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas J. M.  

Freyvogel Jr. ‘70

Ms. Joanne Gafney Stanton
Ms. J. T. Garabrant ‘94
Mr. and Mrs. G. Joseph Garn Jr. ‘58
Mr. Robert D. Garry ‘50†
Mr. and Mrs. Edward A. Gaydosh ‘60
Mr. and Mrs. Donald E. Gehlmann ‘56
Gertrude Hess Trust
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas M. Gibbons ‘49
Mr. and Mrs. Carl J. Giblin ‘40
Mr. and Mrs. J. Rickey Gibson ‘70
Mr. and Mrs. Robert M. Ginn
The Hon. Stanley J. Glod ‘58
Miss P. Rita Glorioso†
The Estate of Mr. Charles A. Good ‘51
Mr. Chester J. Gray Sr. ‘35†
Robert Z. ‘56 † and Judith Greenley
Mrs. Sally K. Griswold ‘76G
Ms. Annette L. Haile ‘74
Mrs. Rose B. Hall ‘39†
Mr. and Mrs. Richard M. Hamlin Sr. ‘49
Mr. and Mrs. Michael L. Hardy ‘69
Charles F. Hauck ‘41†
Ben† and Genevieve ‘72G † Hauserman
Mrs. Margaret K. Hauserman†
Mr. and Mrs. Mark K. Hauserman ‘68
Mark ‘77 and Debra ‘77 Hawald
Mr. and Mrs. Harold F. Hawk Jr. ‘81
Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Heltzel Jr. ‘70
Mr. William J. Henkel ‘58†
Mr. and Mrs. Robert H. Henley
Ms. Joan Hercl
Mr. Robert W. Hill Sr.
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel G. Hilson ‘82
Jack B. ‘52† and Elizabeth Hissong
Dr. Francis J. Honn ‘42 and Alyce† Honn
Louis S. ‘38† and Olga Horvath
Mr. Francis J. Hovorka ‘57
Mr. and Mrs. Chester M. Howe ‘51
Mr. and Mrs. Richard G. Huberty ‘57
Mr. and Mrs. Edward J. Hurley ‘43
Lt. Col. Charles S. Hymers Jr.†
Mr. Patrick J. Hynes ‘54
Mr. and Mrs. Nicholas M. Isaac ‘57
The Hon. and Mrs. Douglas C. Jenkins ‘69
Dr. Evelyn Jenkins Gunn ‘72G
Mr. Lynn R. Joerger ‘72†
Mr. Leo J. Joliet ‘46†
Mr. and Mrs. Jack Kahl ‘62
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Kantz Jr. ‘63
Mr. and Mrs. J. Donald Karmazin ‘63
Mr. Robert L. Kastelic ‘48
Mr. Thomas W. Kaufman ‘66†
Col. Kaye D. ‘54 † and Maggie Kause
James P. Keane ‘44†
Mr. James L. Keegan ‘57
Donald D. ‘54 and Betty Kelley
Ms. Geraldine M. Kempski ‘59G
Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert P. Kenehan ‘60
Mr. Robert E. Kestner†
Mr. Richard J. Kindel ‘74G†
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Kinney ‘86

Mr. and Mrs. Ronald F. Kinney ‘53
Mr. Martin W. Kinsella ‘76, ‘82G
Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence C. Kinskey ‘56
Col. William C. Kirk USA (Ret) ‘69
Mr. A. Gary and Mrs. Anita Klesch ‘68
George M. ‘48† and Margaret Knoblauch
Mr. and Mrs. Charles “Bud” Koch
Mr. and Mrs. John B. Kodweis ‘63
Mr. and Mrs. Allen J. Koehler ‘30†
Mr. and Mrs. Donald R. Koehler ‘60
Dr. Allan R. Korb ‘51†
Mr. Frederick A. Korey ‘50, ‘66G
Beatrice Kralik†
Richard ‘86 and Christine ‘86 Kramer
Mr. and Mrs. Richard J. Kress Sr. ‘52
Tom‘79 and Dana Kromer
Mr. and Mrs. Leonard A. Krysinski ‘66
Dr. and Mrs. James F. Kulich ‘79
Frank A. La Salvia Jr. ‘40† and  

Kathleen La Salvia†
Ms. Joan Lambros†
Mr. Dennis Lane ‘77 and  

Ms. Denise Geiger
Dr. and Mrs. James R. Lasch ‘50
Mr. Walter J. Laughren†
Mr. and Mrs. Walter S. Lazuka
Rev. John A. Leahy ‘60G, ‘62G†
Col. Pierre L. LeFevre ‘57†
Mr. Ernest W. Legris†
Arthur J.† and Teela Lelyveld
Dr. John J. Lennon ‘48†
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Luby ‘57
Dr. and Mrs. Anthony S. Lupica ‘53
George C. Lyman Jr. ‘54†  

and Janet Lyman
Mr. and Mrs. John H. Lyons III ‘60
James ‘71 and Laura ‘73 Mackey
Dr. David D. Madorsky ‘58†
Mr. and Mrs. John W. Magnotto ‘60
John ‘73 and Mary Kay ‘75 Maksem
Mr. Thomas A. Malak ‘81
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey T. Malicki ‘86
John J. ‘40† and Gloria† Manofsky
Mr. and Mrs. Aaron M. Marinelli ‘00
Dr. James M. Marsh ‘52†
Dr. and Mrs. W. Frederick Marshall ‘56
Mr. and Mrs. Francis S. Martines ‘60, ‘65G
Mr. John J. Mathews ‘50, ‘59G†
Robert ‘58 and Agnes ‘90G Maynard
Mr. Dennis M. P. McCarthy†
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald C. McDonough ‘52
Mr. and Mrs. James J. McDonough ‘55
Mr. William R. McGee ‘36†
Msgr. James P. McIntyre ‘34†
Mr. and Mrs. Gus McPhie ‘64
Mr. and Mrs. James B. Meathe ‘79
Robert F. ‘47† and Patricia Meier
Mr. and Mrs. Michael J. Merriman ‘78
Mr. and Mrs. George M. Merritt ‘91
Mr. and Mrs. Keith E. Merritt ‘89
Lt. Col. John R. ‘71 † and Roberta Metzgar
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Lynn and Ed Metzger ‘53
John W. ‘42† and Jean Miller
Noah Minkin and Carol O‘Connell ‘63G 

Minkin
Mr. and Mrs. Paul A. Mockenhaupt ‘68
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas C. Moore ‘69
Mr. Hugh J. Morgan Sr. ‘51, ‘53G
The Rev. Msgr. Joseph T. Moriarty†
Richard J. ‘43† and Rita Moriarty
Mr. Frank E. Mosier
Edward M. ‘48† and Ann† Muldoon
Dr. Pierce H. Mullally ‘39† and Eileen  

Mullally ‘71G
Mr. Andrew A. Mulwick ‘42†
Mr. and Mrs. Edward F. Mundzak ‘53
Mr. Daniel L. Murphy ‘58†
Murlan J. Murphy Sr.† and Margaret Murphy
Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Murphy ‘57
C. Daniel ‘26 and Anne Murray†
Mr. and Mrs. James M. Myers ‘80
Mr. Louis F. Navarre ‘51†
Ms. Susan J. Navish ‘75
Mr. James J. Neforos ‘67
Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Neubert
Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Nicholas ‘54
Lawrence ‘90 and Jane ‘90 Nicolette
Dr. Arthur J. Noetzel ‘38†
Mr. Justin R. Noetzel ‘40†
Ms. Margaret R. Noetzel†
Mr. S. Darwin Noll†
Mr. Frank X. Nugent ‘51
Mr. Albert K. Oberst ‘56
Mr. William E. O‘Brien ‘50†
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald F. O‘Connell ‘61
Mr. John J. O‘Connell Jr. ‘70
Mrs. A. Patricia O‘Donnell†
Mr. Daniel K. O‘Donnell
Mr. L. Kenny O‘Donnell Jr. ‘54†
Mr. Gerald P. O‘Malley ‘62
Mr. Thomas F. O‘Neil ‘56
Mr. Hugh O‘Neill III ‘46†
Ms. Nancy O‘Neill†
Mr. Frank V. Opaskar ‘26†
James M. Osborne ‘39†
Edgar L. Ostendorf Jr. ‘57†  

and Joan Ostendorf
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas J. O‘Toole ‘59,‘60
Mr. Frank J. Otto ‘37†
George M. Otto ‘40†
Mr. Francis J. Palamara
Mr. and Mrs. John F. Palermo ‘71
Mr. and Mrs. Vincent M. Panichi ‘57
Mr. Thomas F. Patton†
Dr. Ralph J. Pelegrin ‘37†
Mr. and Mrs. Paul M. Pellegrino ‘60
Dr. and Mrs. Louis J. Pepoy ‘60, ‘65G
Ronald ‘82 and Susan ‘82 Petnuch
Mrs. Ralph A. Pfeiffer Jr.
Dr. Clair F. ‘53† and Beth Picard
Ms. Dawn Pierce ‘07G
Dr. and Mrs. James E. Piercy

Mr. Paul E. Pojman ‘71
Paul J. ‘39† and Mary† Pojman
Miss Carla Polak†
Dorothy Poland ‘52
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph J. Polce ‘57
Joseph G. Pope ‘50†
John ‘50† and Loretta ‘87 Porter
Dr. and Mrs. Robert J. Porter ‘56
Boleslav S.† and Draga† Povsic
Mrs. Frances Povsic ‘60†
John K. ‘39† and Alice O.† Powers
Ms. Jacqueline A. Prechtl ‘51†
Mr. William A. Primavesi ‘49†
Mr. and Mrs. Lucian P. Przybysz†
Mr. Andrew C. Putka ‘49
Dr. Robert B. Racek ‘41†  

and Rosemary Racek
Mr. and Mrs. Jerald J. Rachfal ‘60
Dr. and Mrs. Paul J. Raglow ‘55
Mr. and Mrs. John C. Randall
Mr. Frank J. Ranney ‘28†
Frank J. ‘47† and Margaret Reilly
Robert ‘51 and Faith Revello
Mr. Fredric J. Ridel ‘67
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph A. Rini ‘60
Ms. Lucila C. Rivera ‘59†
Michella A. Rolfe†
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth A. Roznowski ‘60
Dr. and Mrs. Garry H. Rupp
William R. ‘57† and Jeanine Ryan
Mr. and Mrs. William J. Ryan ‘56
Julius L. ‘58† and Joyce Sabo
John M. ‘50† and Jane Salcau
Mr. and Mrs. Bertram P. Samerdyke ‘56
Mr. Raymond B. Sasala ‘46†
Dr. and Mrs. Philip W. Schaefer ‘56, ‘57G
Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Schafer
Dr. Thomas E. Scheye
Mr. and Mrs. Frank J. Schilling ‘53
Mr. and Mrs. Paul G. Schloemer
Mr. and Mrs. Edward J. Schnell ‘74
Richard H. ‘47† and Jeanne Schoen
Mr. and Mrs. Christopher R. Schraff ‘69
John and Barbara ‘62, ‘67G, ‘80G 

Schubert
Mr. and Mrs. Edward H. Schwallie ‘55
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph E. Sedlock
Lawrence ‘56 and Martha ‘71G Selhorst
Mr. and Mrs. John F. Senderak ‘76, ‘08G
James C. ‘50† and Helen Sennett
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel Murphy Shea ‘67
Mr. J. Gerard Sheehan and Dr. Julie Keller
Rev. Patrick L. Sheridan ‘67
Mr. and Mrs. David W. Short ‘81
Dr. and Mrs. Charles F. Sidman ‘53, ‘56G
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph F. Sigmund ‘51
Mr. Thomas R. Skulina ‘55
Robert M. ‘34† and Agnes† Slife
Dr. Robert F. Sly ‘42†
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond E. Smiley ‘51
Mr. and Mrs. John D. Smith ‘62

Mr. William J. Smith ‘64
Mr. and Mrs. Richard J. Snider ‘49
Mr. Edmond J. Sobey†
Dr. John R. Spaniol ‘54
Dr. and Mrs. W. Robert Spettel
Adele R. Spittler†
Richard ‘51 † and Joan Spittler
Capt. George R. Stanton, USN (Ret) ‘53†
Dr. George J. Stead ‘50
Dr. Alan R. Stephenson
Ms. Marilyn R. Studer ‘59G†
Dr. and Mrs. Wayne J. Subcasky ‘52, ‘54G
Dr. Robert T. ‘53† and Margaret† Sullens
Mr. Cornelius J. Sullivan Jr. ‘49†
Joseph E. Sullivan ‘56†
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph D. Sullivan ‘53
Mr. Terence C. Sullivan ‘77
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel C. Sussen ‘51
Mr. Robert J. Swadey†
Mr. William F. Sweeney ‘48†
Mr. and Mrs. John P. Szabo ‘57
The Hon. Francis J. Talty ‘42†
Mrs. Elizabeth Tanzosh
Mr. Mark A. Tanzosh ‘78†
Dr. Katherine M. Thomas ‘73
Mr. David L. Thompson ‘65
The Hon. John Toner ‘37†
Col. Allan A. Toomey, USA (Ret) ‘69
Rev. Edward M. Tulley ‘34†
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas M. Tully ‘59
William† and Fern Ulrich
Mr. Kenneth P. Urban ‘67
Mr. John J. Vala†
Mr. Robert A. Valente ‘69
Ralph Vince†
Mr. John D. Volpi Jr. ‘73
Donald L. Vondriska Sr. ‘50† and 

Maryanna Vondriska
Dr. and Mrs. George N. Vourlojianis  

‘70, ‘76G
Dr. Edward J. and Constance E. Walter†
Mary Lu and George ‘58 Wasmer
Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Wasserbauer ‘55
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph F. Wasserbauer  

‘54, ‘58G
William ‘53 and Therese ‘68G Weaver
Mr. Michael T. Welsh ‘70
William A. ‘38† and Mary Jane Welsh
Dr. and Mrs. Jerome A. Wensinger
Mr. Robert A. Westropp ‘67†
Myron Wettrich ‘45
Mr. and Mrs. Eugene F. Wetzel ‘53
Mr. J. Joseph Whelan ‘65
Byron and Eileen ‘72, ‘80G White
Ms. Elizabeth Willacker†
Arthur ‘42† and Frances Wincek
William J. ‘40† and Jane Young
Mr. Norbert J. Zak ‘52
Mr. Gene C. Zannoni ‘39†

†Deceased
Italicized names indicate new member.
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Ronald Mingus	 ‘87
Michael Minnaugh ‘82
Robert Misso ‘02
M. Elizabeth Monihan ‘79
Robert Monitello ‘80
J. Michael Monteleone ‘71
Matthew Mooney ‘90
Edward Mullin ‘83
Frank Navratil	
Robert Nemeth ‘87
Dana Ness ‘06
William Nowak ‘69
Thomas Nowel ‘69
Matthew Olver ‘97
Cornelius O‘Sullivan ‘85
Stephen Owendoff	
Jeffrey Paravano ‘88
Ryan Paugh ‘04
Luigi Pecoraro ‘83
Nicholas Piszko ‘86
Frank Piunno ‘70
Mark Pollock	
Gregory Preisel	 ‘96
Kevin Purcell ‘97
Maria Quinn	
Richard Radke ‘91
Robert Ranallo	
Jeremy Rayl ‘00
Paula Reape ‘86
Robert Reed ‘71
Lisa Reid ‘83
Kevin Roberts ‘89
Gregory Rosko ‘99
John Russo ‘87
John Rybarczyk ‘84
Joseph Salem ‘95
Andrew Saluan ‘85
Albert Salvatore ‘76
Dario Savron ‘98
Thomas	 Scanlon	 ‘59
Alex Schmitt ‘98
James Schmitt ‘81
Edward	 Schnell ‘74
Mark Schroeder ‘83
Gerald Schweickert ‘60
Daniel Seink ‘89
Matthew Selby ‘00
Melanie Shakarian ‘00
Richard	 Sherman	
Gordon	 Short ‘96
Gregory Skoda ‘78
John Slagter ‘88
Mark Smolik ‘84
Michael Spangler ‘02
Leo Spellacy ‘92
Jason Stevens ‘96
James Stief ‘92
Terence Sullivan ‘77

Ronald Ambrogio ‘81
Charles Aquino ‘99
Charles Avarello ‘95
Mary Balunek ‘88
Peter Balunek ‘91
John Bartels ‘96
Luke Baum ‘86
Robin Baum ‘87
Richard Bedell ‘74
Joseph Behm ‘90
Daniel Bender ‘03
Robert Bentley ‘94
Thomas Bernot‘93
Lisa Black ‘83
George	 Blaha ‘86
Daniel Bonder ‘75
Tamara Bruskevith ‘06
Edward Bugner ‘73
Timothy Burke ‘98
John Christie ‘93
John Cingel ‘58
Charles	 Ciuni ‘68
David Clifford ‘87
James Cogan ‘66
Timothy Connor ‘91
Andrew Connors ‘96
Anne Corrigan ‘86
Jamar Crutchfield ‘07
Joseph Curatolo ‘74
Donald Dailey	
Brian Dean ‘85
James Delaney	
Hedwig Demsey ‘82
Douglas Dentler ‘00
Lori Deuberry ‘93
Kelly Devine ‘88
Edward Donnelly ‘75
Daniel Dreiling ‘86
John Duffy ‘66
Terrence Fergus ‘76
Bryan Fialkowski ‘01
Thomas Finucane ‘80
John FitzGerald	 ‘87
Daniel Frate ‘83
Andrew Gehrlein ‘92

M. Colette Gibbons ‘73
Arthur Gibbs	
George Goodrich ‘64
Karen Greco ‘79
Edward Hack ‘68
Eric Haddad	
Robert Hager ‘84
Michael Hardy ‘69
Mark Hawald ‘77
Richard	 Heffern	
Daniel Hegler ‘99
Kevin Hinkel ‘77
Hazen Hornyak ‘07
Michael Hudec	 ‘01
Bradley Hull ‘03
Brian Jereb ‘80
F. Eric Jochum ‘83
William Kahl ‘86
Christine Kaminsky ‘91
Dale Kaprosy ‘93
James Kavalec ‘93
Catherine Kearney ‘94
Lawrence Kennard ‘68
Bradley	 Knapp ‘96
James Koenig ‘81
Eugene	 Kratus	
David Kucharski ‘98
Brian Kurtz ‘93
Andrej Lah ‘86
Kenneth Laino ‘75
Nathan	 Lambert ‘98
Mary Lynn Laughlin ‘74
Jeffery Linker ‘85
Thomas Lodge‘74
James Mackey ‘71
Brian Maher ‘95
Aaron Marinelli ‘00
James Mason ‘60
Jason Mayausky ‘03
Allison McCallum ‘96
Sean McCauley ‘85
David McClafferty	
Robert McDowell ‘96
Louis McMahon ‘85
Robert Mikovsky ‘96

Magis Advisory Group advocates and counsels
The Magis Advisory Group was created to invite accounting, 
legal, financial, insurance, real estate, and other professionals 
to advocate for John Carroll University. Many members are 
John Carroll alumni. Magis Advisory Group members provide 
experienced guidance to University Advancement staff, and will 
play an integral part in JCU campaigns and serve as leaders to 
help advance John Carroll‘s planned-giving efforts, visibility, 
and reputation with clients and in the community-at-large.  

Magis Advisory Group

Michael Swallow ‘98
Mark Tepper ‘07
Sheri Terens ‘97
Patricia Thoma ‘97
John Tullio ‘02
Robert Valente ‘69
Barbara Varone ‘75
Mary Vitale ‘83
James Vitou ‘87
Arthur Ward ‘96
Christopher Zajac ‘10
Michael	Ziccardi ‘98
Gary Zwic
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Michael Swallow ‘98
Mark Tepper ‘07
Sheri Terens ‘97
Patricia Thoma ‘97
John Tullio ‘02
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A Great Way To End 2012
A Gift That Provides a Secure, Stable Income

Everyone looks forward to the New Year and its    
 promise of new opportunities, but did you know the 

old year might also yield rewarding returns? As you look 
ahead, consider some year-end decisions that can make 
a big difference, not just for the New Year, but for many 
years to come.

A growing number of alumni are learning about the benefits 
of a charitable gift annuity because of all the advantages 
it brings. In a world of economic ups and downs, the gift 
annuity is a stable and predictable way to receive significant 
financial benefits through charitable giving. 

When you fund a charitable gift annuity, you receive income 
from John Carroll for the rest of your life. The good news 
is that the payments never change no matter what the 
economy does. The rates are based on your age at funding, 
and your payments could be as high as 9 percent.
 
John Carroll alumni who have already created charitable 
gift annuities, appreciate the dependability of the income. 
They also value the security of knowing their payments are 

backed by all of our 
assets. You might 
consider exchanging 
your 1 percent CDs 
or underperforming 
stock for a gift 
annuity payment with 
an attractive rate. 

The benefits of a gift annuity don’t stop with the lifetime 
of payments. You will receive an income-tax deduction 
for making a gift to John Carroll. You could also receive a 
portion of your payment tax-free. After all payments have 
been made to you, any remaining funds automatically go to 
support John Carroll’s mission.
 
To learn more about the benefits of a charitable gift annuity 
and to see how high your income could be, please contact 
Molly McArdle, executive director for development, at 
mmcardle@jcu.edu or 216.397.1904.

Your IRA: Hidden Treasure or Delayed Disappointment?

F        	or many of us, our greatest asset, apart from perhaps our 
home, is our IRA or other retirement plan. The IRA holds 

this distinction because Congress designed it to encourage 
investment and future growth.

But as the assets in your IRA grow, so do the taxes that will 
be owed in the future.When your children or grandchildren 
receive the assets in your IRA, they also receive the burden 
of the taxes due on them. This can seriously diminish their 
inheritance and result in disappointment for you and for them. 

The good news is there are ways to plan for your IRA to 
deliver all its expected benefits with as few taxes as possible. 
John Carroll can give you some ideas to discuss with your 
accountant, your financial advisor, and your attorney. These 
will ensure that your family and your legacy benefit while 
minimizing taxes for everyone.

As you provide for your family in your estate plans, be sure to 
consider the smartest way to pass assets to your heirs. Think 

about giving them something other than IRA assets. Also, 
you might think about giving away your unused IRA assets so 
the assets will be passed with no tax due. When you give your 
assets to a qualified tax-exempt organization like John Carroll 
University, we receive 100 percent of your IRA proceeds.

However, we would never recommend giving your IRA to 
John Carroll without also emphasizing there are other assets 
and ways to provide for your family without negative tax 
consequences. Some of the best assets to give your children 
include your stocks or home. These assets step-up to fair 
market value in your estate, and can be sold later with little or 
no tax due.

To learn more about the variety of ways you can pass on assets 
to your family and to the causes you love—like John Carroll 
University—in the most beneficial ways for all concerned, 
contact Molly McArdle, executive director for development,  
at mmcardle@jcu.edu or 216.397.1904. 



	

Faculty Spotlight
Thomas Hayes

and ’60s. He gets many at swap meets and stores them in his 
garage. Until recently, he and his brother took yearly bicycle 
adventure trips.

Probably one of his most memorable trips was pedaling 
across South Dakota.  Hayes and his brother stopped in 
the town of Scenic, which is located on the edge of Pine 
Ridge Indian Reservation. They ended up staying overnight, 
talking well into the night with Native Americans from 
the reservation. That experience, as many of his First Year 
students might recall, inspired him to teach a book called 
“On the Rez” by Ian Frazier, which details the history and 
current state of Pine Ridge. 

Also, each semester, he says, “I give a spiel on bicycles. It 
includes the beauty of handmade bikes—how they are one of 
the perfect unions of form and function, how much fun they 
are to ride, and even how practical they are.”

With three daughters and four grandkids in the Cleveland 
area, he serves as the weekend babysitter quite often. He says, 
“being a grandpa is as cool as it gets. That’s one experience 
that lives up to the hype.” 

When asked if he plans to retire anytime soon, he smiles 
and says, “the only time I think about that is when I am 
grading papers.”  

— Rachelle Psznick ’98

Molly McArdle
Executive Director for 
Development
mmcardle@jcu.edu 
216.397.1904

Peter Bernardo
Senior Director, 
Philanthropic 
Relations
pbernardo@jcu.edu 
216.397.4217

English Prof Reflects  
on a Good Ride
Tom Hayes started teaching at John Carroll University at age 
25, about the same age as his students. He says even though 
he gets older, the age of his students stays the same. “It forces 
you to understand what the students are into,” he says. “I feel 
extremely fortunate to have a job that I have loved from the 
beginning. It’s really fun and I find the students incredibly 
interesting.”

Hayes has been a full-time faculty member at John Carroll 
since 1969. He graduated from St. John’s University in 
Minnesota in 1966 with a B.A. in English and received his 
M.A. in English from John Carroll University in 1968. He 
taught English and business communications during his 
early years at Carroll and now specializes in 18th-century and 
restoration literature, as well as American literature. 

Hayes grew up in Minneapolis and a prospective teaching job 
brought him to Cleveland. “Cleveland was hiring inner-city 
teachers and I came here wanting to do that. I decided that 
wasn’t for me and went to graduate school,” he says.

He has seen a lot change during his years at John Carroll. 
“When I first started, over half of the students were the first of 
their generation to go to college. There is not so much of that 
anymore. I am teaching many students whose parents went 
here as well,” he says.  He also notes that there aren’t as many 
Jesuits as there used to be.

Hayes enjoys teaching Charles Dickens, with Jonathan Swift 
coming in a close second. He say that if students take the time to 
really read Dickens, they often enjoy him as much as he does. 

“It’s very gratifying and rewarding to run into former 
students,” he says and adds that he recently ran into a student 
he taught 25 years ago. “For the first five years, I remembered 
all of my students, but now it’s a little more difficult.”

He has lived in Auburn for the past 20 years and loves the 
area. He often rides his bike to work in the summer. He is an 
avid collector of bikes with several dating from the ’40s, ’50s, 

© 2012. All rights reserved John Carroll University.
Editor: Marcia Aghajanian
Design: KCB Designs, Inc.
Contributor: Rachelle Psznick ’98
Photographer: Robert Wetzler
   

Magis	 Fall 2012
For more information on Planned Giving 
opportunities at John Carroll University, 
please contact us.


